Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

December 8, 2005

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Mack and Rice

Approval of agenda

Two items were added to New Business: A presentation by Karina Ricks of DDOT on the H Street Streetscape Plan; and a letter to the Department of Transportation on an illegal fence on Maryland Avenue and 14th Street

Minutes

The minutes, with a minor correction, were moved by Mr. Alberti and approved without objection.

Community Comment
Lance Brown discussed his attempt to attend a Schools Committee meeting at Miner School and there was no meeting at the scheduled time and place.  Mr. Borbely said that the meeting had been cancelled.

Alfonso Coles, 1st District Community Outreach Officer said the police were organizing a series of community meetings with city facilitators to informally discuss issues of concern to the various communities within Ward 6. He said one would be held on Capitol Hill to talk about such issues as race and gentrification.

SMD Reports
Commissioner Rice reported that there would be a Historic Preservation Review Board hearing on December 15th on the Apple Tree School.  He said there has been no decision from DCRA on whether Apple Tree falls under City zoning regulations or is a matter-of-right project.  Commissioner Fengler said that a letter had been sent to HPRB urging deferral of any action until DCRA determined the zoning status of the proposed school.

Commissioner Beatty announced that the Department of Parks and Recreation has not, as promised, updated the ANC on the progress of the permitting process for Lovejoy Park.  She said she is following up on the issue.

Commissioner Alberti reported that a tree planting of five shade and two ornamental trees was taking place on 15th Street, and North Carolina and Constitution Avenues NE.

Commissioner Fengler reported that he was working with DCRA and MPD to check the noise levels of the group that proselytizes on 8th and H Streets on Saturday afternoons, but they have not shown up for the past two weeks.   He also reported that a developer is doing illegal construction at 1124 E Street, which will be discussed later in the meeting.  Further, he said he was working to get a copy of the House of Ruth's lease.  He said that to date the City has not been responsive.

Commissioner Borbely reported that there are still landlord/tenant problems at 501 12th Street NE, including the landlord’s failure to repair the front door so it will lock.  He reported on the use of public space on Maryland Avenue and 14th Street as a used car lot with a fence.  He said there is a hearing on the legal issues about the HaHu Grocery—whether the necessary 400’ from a school requirement for the sale of liquor applies—on December 14th.  He also reported about an incident on 14th and Emerald Streets where the police were called about smashed windows and a damaged car. The neighbors held a meeting and set up a telephone tree.  Finally, he reported that some of his constituents were having problems with a new mail carrier.

Officer’s Reports
Chair
Mr. Fengler announced that annual elections of officers and committee chairs would be held in January.  He also announced that Commissioner Holden had resigned, leaving seven commissioners on the ANC, four constituting a quorum.  He said that Gottlieb Simon would attend the January meeting to discuss election procedures, and there would be an election in February.  He advised the community that, after a suggestion by Mr. Rice, DCRA had appointed a liaison to Ward 6 ANCs, Eric Rogers.  He also announced that Mr. Ibangha was in the hospital for heart surgery.

Secretary
Mr. Borbely said that a flyer announcing the ANC vacancy had been posted December 8 on 20-30 lampposts throughout SMD 6A01. 

Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $14,376.78, and that the savings account balance was $4,144.90.  There was an allotment from the District of $5,794.42.  Motions: Mr. Alberti moved that a check for the following amount be approved: $125 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing the ANC’s minutes (Check #1263), and $1,105.28 to Kinko’s (Check #1262) for copies. The motion was approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $13,143.50, and a saving account balance of $4,146.31. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was approved without objection.

Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
Ms. Beatty reported that a large crowd attended the ABL meeting to discuss the license renewals for many Class B stores.  She said that there were four establishments that the committee voted to take no action on, while entering into negotiations on voluntary agreements.  Motion: That the ANC approve the committee’s recommendation to take no action on the renewal of liquor licenses for Me And My Supermarket; Sun and Moon Grocery; S&T Supermarket; and the Bella Market.  The motion passed without objection.

Ms. Beatty said that there had been complaints about loiterers and appearance issues, as well as the name of the establishment on Parks Economy Market.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC accept the committee’s recommendation to protest the license renewal application of Parks Economy Market on grounds of negative impact on peace, order and quiet, and begin negotiations for voluntary agreement.  She said that the protest was a way to pressure the owner of the market to enter into negotiations.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved acceptance of her committee report, which was done without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning
Carsharing Spaces

Mr. Rice reported that DDOT was designating spaces for Flexcar/Zipcar parking in each part of the city, which will reduce the demand for cars. He said that currently 37% of households have no cars; 43-58% of those in parts of the 6A area have no cars.  The ANC was given 30-day notice of the intent to designate two spaces.  Motion: Mr. Rice moved the committee’s recommendation that the ANC not object to the designation of two spaces for Carsharing on the west side of the 800 block of 12th Street NE, and 2/That the ANC send a letter to DDOT with additional candidate locations for Carsharing based on Commissioner nominations.  

Mr. Rice said that subsequent to the committee meeting he had gone to look at the location, and became aware that while there are many businesses on the north side of H Street, the southeast corner of that block has spaces for four-hour metered parking, but only one meter, so that there is space there.  He moved to strike the northwest side of H and 12th Street and replace it with the southeast corner.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti. 

Dea Varszovsky said that while she supports the program, she opposes putting two spaces at that location because they are spaces that businesses need. She said she would support giving up one space to the program at that location, but not two. Rafael Marshall said that putting spaces there is not good for the neighborhood.  Elizabeth Nelson said that adding the spaces to the H Street commercial district would create a net gain over the long term in residential parking.  Mr. Fengler added that the change from northwest to southeast is not significant, but said he shared some of Ms. Varszovsky’s concerns.  He suggested that the site be tried for one year. Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the recommendation be for only one spot for carsharing, instead of two, and that the program should be tried for one year.  Commissioner Rice said that the ANC did not have the final say, but that he thinks the south side is the better location for now and there will be an opportunity to select additional sites.  Ward 6 transportation planner Chris Delfs said the program does help with reducing the number of people owning multiple cars.  He said it is more economically feasible to place two cars at one location, but having only one car per location would also be possible. Commissioner Mack says she uses the program and it would be a lot more convenient to have the cars spread out throughout the community.  The amendment passed 6-0, and the motion was adopted without objection.  Motion: Mr. Rice moved that Commissioners be asked to supply additional locations for carsharing spots before the next ANC meeting, so the ANC can inform DDOT of those suggestions. The motion passed without objection.

1124 E Street NE
Commissioner Rice said that 1124 E Street NE is a residential conversion that has had two stop orders placed on it that are being ignored.  There are six units being constructed on a 1710 sq. ft. lot, in violation of zoning regulations that require 900 sq. ft. for every unit on a lot.  A variance is required, and has not been granted.  There are also problems with lot coverage and the number of parking spaces.  The problem is the same as that with fast food establishments and Apple Tree: the failure of DCRA to enforce zoning restrictions.  Mr. Fengler said that if DCRA had done due diligence and dealt with the zoning issues prior to the granting of other permits for electrical, plumbing, etc. these problems would not occur.  Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC approve the committee’s recommendation for the ANC to submit an appeal to BZA on DCRA’s decision to allow six units at this location without required variances. The committee also recommends sending a letter to the DC Zoning Administrator informing him of the appeal so that he will have an opportunity to bring the property into compliance.  Mr. Rice moved an amendment to authorize Mr. Fengler, Mr. Rice and Richard Luna to represent the ANC in this matter, and it was accepted.  The motion passed without objection.

Fast Food Establishments
Mr. Fengler raised the issue of fast food establishments and zoning regulations, saying the issue would be coming up again, with the opening of new establishments on H Street.  Mr. Alberti said it should be made clear that the ANC is not anti-fast food, but is being denied by DCRA the ability to participate in zoning decisions.  Laura Peterson said that there is a perception that the ANC is anti-fast food.  Mr. Fengler said that the ANC is defending the rights of residents, and that with C-2-A zoning, and narrow alleys at the back, people have a right to be protected from the trash and noise from fast food restaurants.  Mr. Rice said that there is a larger issue.  The spillover affects the neighbors if there’s bad management, and the community should have input.  The special exception process allows community concerns to be taken into consideration before certificates of occupancy are granted.  

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the committee report, which was approved without objection.

Community Outreach
Grants
Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve a grant not to exceed $2000 to the Eastern High School PTSA for the purchase of curtains and medical books for the school’s medical training program.  Elizabeth Nelson said that Craig English (who was in attendance to present the grant application) is rebuilding the program, which started in the ‘80s.  It has a fully functioning two-bed hospital suite, for which the curtains are needed.  The requested materials are not provided by DCPS.  The grant was approved without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve a grant of $600 to the Friends of the Northeast Public Library to establish a puppet theater.  Ms. Nelson said it will be the only full-size puppet theater in the City.  The grant was approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved ANC approval of a grant of $400 to the Maury School PTSA for the purchase of materials necessary to complete their Internet research center.  Ms. Nelson said that while the school has a computer lab for instruction, there are no computers available for basic research.  The school has been given the computers, and the grant would be for the materials to get the center fully functional.  The grant was approved without objection.

Fagon Guide Ad

Ms. Nelson raised the issue of placing a 1/8-page ad in the Fagon Guide.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC allocate $220 (less non-profit discount) to place a 1/8-page ad in the Fagon Guide.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty.  Mr. Alberti said that the ANC already has a prominent ad in the Hill Rage, which is the same audience as the Fagon Guide.  Mr. Fengler said that the AND should use every opportunity to get the word out, and the Fagon Guide goes to every household on the Hill.  The motion passed 4-2, with Messrs. Alberti and Borbely voting against the motion.

Regulations for Candidate Appearances at the ANC
Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved the following recommendation of the Community Outreach Committee for the appearance of candidates before the ANC:

The Advisory Neighborhood Commission is an official body of the District of Columbia government, as are the School Board, the Board of Zoning Adjustment or the City Council.  The ANC meetings are held to conduct official business, as are the hearings and meetings conducted by other City agencies.  Campaign activities fall outside the purview of the ANC and are no more appropriate for ANC meetings than they are for the functions of any other body of the District government.  Therefore, we recommend that:

Candidates for public office should not be given time on the ANC agenda for any discussion of their candidacy.

2. If candidates wish to make a statement during community comments, it should be on a topic relevant to ANC 6A business, without mention of their candidacy.

3. Candidates wishing to introduce themselves to potential constituents or distribute campaign literature should be asked to do so outside the meeting room, as people exit, so as not to disrupt the meeting.

4. ANC 6A should not sponsor a candidates’ forum.

Mr. Rice suggested that “without mention of their candidacy” be stricken from No. 2, and it was agreed to without objection.  The motion passed without objection.

Public Safety Committee
Stephanie Nixon reported that there were two loiterers arrested at Parks Market, and one had hit an officer.  She also reported that there was a real increase in violence between 14th Street and 21st Street NE from C Street to Benning Road, and local residents are planning community service activities.  They would like to hold a public forum on crime and would like a letter inviting police and Council officials to attend. Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve the writing of a letter of invitation to public officials asking them to attend a public crime forum.  Mr. Fengler said he would touch up the draft letter that had been included in the agenda package. The motion was approved without objection. 

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC re-approve the sending of a letter to Maury Elementary School about public safety conditions in its schoolyard.  The motion was approved without objection.

Ms. Nixon requested contact information for three committee members—Elsie Taylor, Frances Lee and Michael Seneco—who have not attended four meetings, leaving the committee without a quorum.

Schools Committee
Mr. Borbely nominated two people for membership on the Schools Committee: Richard Carlson, of SMD 6A04, and Brenda Artis, of SMD 6A07.  The nominations were accepted without objection.

New Business
H Street Streetscape

Karina Ricks of DDOT presented the design for the streetscape for the H Street corridor.  The project is currently at 30% of design—they have surveyed under the street, and know where the rights of way should go. The paving plan mimics the L’Enfant Plan with the linkage of the Starburst at one end, 8th and H in the middle, and the Hopscotch Bridge at the western end.  The curb layouts will not be changed, and the street grid will also be the same.  The will be using London pavers, with highlights of brick.   There will also be extensive landscaping.  She expects 65% design in early February and 100% by March.  They are on track, she reported, to begin construction in July 2006.

Mr. Fengler asked whether the streetcar will be included in the RFP and was told that it is fully designed and DDOT is committed to building it.

The plan for Benning Road is pending the final design of H Street.  The sidewalk will be a toned-down version of H Street, with grassy strips on Benning.  There will be center alignment for the streetcar, and a planted median like Pennsylvania Avenue.  The cost projections are $20 million for H Street, $3-5 million for the Starburst, and $15 million for Benning Road.

They will have a committee to discuss the catenaries (overhead wiring) for the streetcar, and will get a group together to work with DDOT.

Community Meetings on Singles Moratorium
Mr. Borbely raised the issue of having community meetings on the proposed moratorium on the sale of singles proposed for H Street to let people know it is happening before the ANC takes action.  He said he wants to hear from grocery stores as well as from residents, and about what the impact will be.  Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that the ANC allocate $220 for the printing of a flyer or letter saying “The ANC is planning to seek a ban on singles on H Street. If you have any questions or comments, please contact Mary Beatty..." He suggested asking volunteers to help with the distribution.  It was seconded by Mr. Rice. Mr. Fengler moved to amend the motion to read "please contact Marc Borbely." The amendment passed without objection.

Ms. Beatty said that Mr. Borbely has good intentions, but there have already been nine public meetings on the H Street moratorium and the alternative of a store-by-store voluntary agreement.  Five of those meetings have been between April and now, and the ANC knows how people feel.  The ANC has also heard from the people who organized the Mt. Pleasant moratorium, and knows what the impacts will be.  She asked what the purpose of the forum would be; Mr. Borbely said it would be to get the word out and hear comments.  Ms. Mack said it would be useful to get another round of comments.  Mr. Alberti said that while he understood Mr. Borbely’s concern, one can leaflet the world and still have the same small number of people show up.  The motion failed 3-3, with Mr. Borbely, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting in support of the motion, and Mr. Fengler, Ms. Beatty and Mr. Alberti voting against.

1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Mr. Borbely reported that there was an illegal fence on public space at a used car lot at 1400 Maryland Avenue, and despite a series of contacts between DDOT and himself, and a cease and desist letter to the property owner, the fence was still in place.  Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that a letter be sent to DDOT Commissioner Dan Tangherlini asking for action on the issue.  The motion passed without objection.

The meeting adjourned at 9:18 pm.

